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DEER AND MORE FROM THE MIND OF AL GERBER: If you want to experience an example of a waste of government resources, I’d like to recommend that you attend a meeting of the Town and Country Conservation Commission. 

OPERATING AGAINST THE EXPRESS WRITTEN WILL OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN:  On December 20 a resolution was before the Board of Aldermen for the City Administrator or his designee (in this case Police Captain Gary Hoelzer) to develop a short term and long term deer management plan. 

While this resolution was being discussed Alderman Al Gerber, the “Man of the Does and Bucks”, who is also the chair of the conservation commission, made a motion to expand the resolution to include how the designee would receive assistance from the Conservation Commission. Gerber’s motion was voted down 4-3.  

The board of aldermen spoke that the Conservation Commission was to keep its nose out of deer management.

DALTON  REFUSES TO ENFORCE THE WILL OF THE BOARD:  Mayor Dalton has allowed Gerber to use the Conservation Commission to attack the work of Capt. Hoelzer which is against the vote of the Board of Aldermen.  At some point Dalton needs to be a strong mayor and not try to be everyone’s buddy.

AL BABBLE:  

“I have been working on some numbers for the last two weeks.  Steve Fons asked a very good question; ‘If we lower the deer population to 300 what is that going to do to the traffic accidents?’”  

“It’s just a guess.  The spread sheet I worked up says you would get zero accidents when you get deer down to 20-30 per square mile.” 

First all you have to seriously doubt anything that comes from a person that starts his statement with “Steve Fons asked a good question…”  It was Fons two weeks ago at the Board of Aldermen meeting who said the police should not count deer dead on the side of the road with traumatic injuries as evidence of a deer-car accident. He only wants the police to count when a driver or presumably a deer makes an official police accident report.  

FIRST CONTRADICTION:  At the same time Al was speaking, he was handing out a report he did that included several graphs.  Under one graph Al wrote,

“This trend line indicates that if we lower the density to about 470, there should be no accidents at all.”

Al says if we drop the deer populations to 300 all accidents should stop but he writes, if we drop the population to 470 all the deer-car crashes will stop. 

CONFUSED FOR TWO STRIAGHT MEETINGS   At the last Conservation Commission meeting Al commented that he was working on spread sheets which he did not completely understand. At this meeting he is telling us that 470 or maybe 300 equal zero chance for a deer-car crash. 

IT’S MODOT’S FAULT AND AL LIES:   Al incorrectly pointed out that the majority of deer car crashes are on the highways.  He was wrong and lied to everyone.  26 accidents in 2010 happened on highways out of 78 total deer-vehicle crashes.  26 out of 78 do not equal more than half. 

“MoDOT needs bigger fences,” says Gerber.  “I don’t know what we are going to do about it to make them put up bigger fences,” he said. “MoDot won’t do anything until someone gets killed,” he added.  (Ah…at least Al now admits that deer-car crashes can kill people…it’s a step in the right direction.)

Al stepped into the real world.  MoDOT isn’t going to do anything about it.  They are reducing their workforce by 1,200 and closing 135 facilities. They are not about to suddenly start putting up 10 foot high fences along highways in Town and County because of the deer. 

The fact that Al is lying about stats should not be a big surprise to anyone.  When Al ran for office and went door to door with Tim Welby in areas that wanted lethal deer control, he told residents he was for deer control.  He didn’t tell them he was for non-lethal and very expensive field sterilization operations. 

DEER ARE PEOPLE TO AL:   “Nobody is doing autopsies on the deer we kill,” said Gerber during the meeting. 

That might be because autopsies are done on people and necropsies are done on deer.

WHAT DO TO WITH THIS REPORT:  Al announced that he gave his spread sheet to Capt. Hoelzer.  I trust Capt. Hoelzer is an experienced enough professional to know what to do with it.  It is always good to recycle when discarding paper products. 

AL CHANGES MORE FACTS:  Al said the car-deer accidents in 2008 and 2009 should be disregarded since there was extra traffic on Clayton Road due to the Highway 40 closure. 

Highway 40 was only closed in Town and Country in 2008.  It was in 2008 when we saw the extra traffic. Highway 40 opened in Town and country in December of 2008. On January 2, 2009 Highway 40 was closed just past I-170 in Richmond Height, but there was no extra traffic on Town and country secondary roads.  The secondary traffic moved to McKnight Road and Brentwood Blvd.

In Al’s written report he claimed that Highway 40 was closed in 2009 and 2010. The entire Highway 40 rebuilding job was over in December of 2009. 

OTHER VOICES FROM THE DEER LOVERS ON THE COMMISSION::

“Ours are suburban deer,” said Mariette Palmer. (Are there urban deer with tattoos that sell drugs on street corners?) 

“They do adopt,” said Palmer referring to a sterile doe hanging with some fawns.  Yep, they make their way to Clayton and get a lawyer to complete the adoption papers…

“We should put on the message board signs that say, ‘Slow Down Deer Love Season,’” said Palmer…I’m not making any of this up.  

“They should lower the speed limits during deer (rut) season,” said another member. There is a great idea, legislatively change the speed limit for 3-months a year on roads in Town and Country. We have a one-man public works department, how long would it take him to replace the signs?  What speed limit would you have for the deer season?  Would Clayton Road drop from 35 to 30 or maybe 25?  How about speed limits in subdivisions?  Should the speed limits in Mason Valley be reduced to 15 mph?  I’m telling you this commission needs to be eliminated. 

CONTRADICTION 2:  Carl Stasser another odd duck member of the Conservation Commission, who lives the monster house on Mason Road across from Buckland Hall, questioned Capt. Hoelzer’s report saying that you can’t compare Town and Country to other cities due to our large lots and rolling hills.  In fact Capt. Hoelzer especially sought out other cities that were similar in size and make up of Town and Country when doing his research.

Later in the meeting Strasser said how Town and Country’s tree-management system should be an example for other cities across the country. We should not look to other cities concerning deer management, but other cities should look toward us about tree management is Strasser’s position.  Having worked for governments on the East Coast, I can tell you that the T&C tree management pales in comparison.  Other cities should not be looking to T&C for advice on tree management. 

NEW BUSINESS… MISSING SIGNS:  “I have noticed the Wildlife Corridor signs, some are coming down!  What is happening,” asked Gerber. 

Al somehow you got elected and you can’t figure this out?  After a number of years the expensive wood carved signs have rotted and they are all starting to fall apart. 

Everyone on the Conservation Commission wants to replace them.  But wait we don’t have any money…we have been laying off city hall workers and police officers.  This group wants to spend money on new signs. 

Here are the problems with the big wood craved signs.  They do rot and fall apart.  But more importantly there is an international standard for traffic signs so they are easy to understand and recognize.  People don’t recognize wood carving on the side of the road. All the residents in Town and Country know there are deer everywhere.  We need to alert motorists who are not from Town and Country.  To do that you need the standard yellow sign emblazed with the leaping deer.    

“When I see the signs, I know I’m home,” said Strasser.  “If we are going to raise money for anything it is this,” he added.

Well first of all Strasser is from Kansas City.  Perhaps Strasser should pay for one of these signs and install it on his driveway, so when he sees it he can feel like he is at home and in fact be at home.  

Talk about selflessness …Tornado victims wiped out in Joplin…a city police dispatcher suddenly dies at age 31 leaving two small children…tornado victims in Alabama, flood victims in the Northeast…the Salvation Army and Red Cross are in desperate needs for funds and what is at the top of the list for Strasser’s fundraising?  Its large wood carved signs that he thinks are pretty.  

MARIETTE PALMER IS OFFICIALLY OLD:  “The city should pay for those signs.  I pay too much in taxes,” said Palmer.  It is spoken like true 78-year-old. Mariette wants the city to cough up money to replace the signs. But of course she doesn’t want her taxes raised to do it.  Maybe the city should lay off another police officer to buy and install replacement signs for Mrs. Palmer.   

Breakaway standard yellow Deer warning signs are a lot cheaper and safer if hit by a car swerving to avoid a deer and they don’t rot. The city has been laying off employees for two straight years. I vote we don’t buy any expensive wood carvings.        

 BENEFIT CONERT…A SUCCESS AND FAILURE ON THE SAME NIGHT: The Benefit Concert held at the Parkway United Church of Christ for the children of the late police dispatcher Lisa O’Brien was held on Friday August 26. The concert featured Jim Manley’s Wild, Cool and Swinging Orchestra, singer and comedian Dean Christopher and vocalist Valerie Tichacek.  The goal was to get between 150 and 200 people with a $15 door charge.  The idea was to raise between $3,000 and $4,000. 

The attendance was far short of what he had hoped.  When the concert started there were only 86 people in the seats.  Six stragglers brought the attendance to 92 and with the volunteers who were selling beverages, books and taking door money the total crowd was right at 100. 

WHO IGNORED & WHO ATTENDED: Here is the long list of city officials and city department heads who attended. 

Chuck Lenz……………Board of Adjustment

Laura Cheney…………Conservation Commission 

Lynn Wright……………Board of Aldermen

That should speak for itself…but just in case someone missed the big picture…here are a few examples of people who did not attend.

The mayor, seven of eight aldermen and the entire police commission failed to attend a benefit concert held in town for a 10-year member of the police department. I know it was Willie McGee bobble head night at the ballpark, but still this lack of turnout by city officials at a public event was very sad. 

The deer people, apparently would rather raise money to give deer hysterectomies but don’t want to attend a benefit to help the 8-month- old daughter and 5-year-old son of a city public safety employee, who died suddenly.     

CONCERT:  The music and laughs were big.  At the end of the night, people did not politely get to their feet and clap.  They jumped up and gave a very sincere standing ovation.  Here is a link to the review from the Town and Country-Manchester Patch 

   http://townandcountry-manchester.patch.com/articles/police-dispatcher-benefit-swings-in-crowd#photo-7506530
THE SUCCESS:  While we did not get the number of people we had hoped for we reached the monetary goal.  A number of people paid more than $15 at the door.  One couple paid $100 each at the door.  But the real reason for the success was that one local resident who also runs a local business paid $1,985 more than the “door cover charge” to enter. The $2,000 pushed us to the number we hoped to raise.  The final tally on the evening was $4,067.  

GOOD AND BAD:  Despite sending the information to two editors and the entertainment writer, the event was never mentioned in the St. Louis Post-Dispatch. This clearly hurt attendance. The Riverfront Tines listed in on their website, but not in their print edition. 

However, West Magazine and the Webster-Kirkwood Times, two local papers, get it and both gave the event a very nice free listing in their papers. 
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